MEETING OF THE TOWN COUNCIL

and

Board of Water and Sewer Commission

July 11, 2005

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:00 PM by Council Vice President Julio J. DiGiando.  The following members were present: 

William A. Kelly

Michael Schnack

Councilor Szepatowski arrived at 7:55 PM

absent:  President David J. Long

also present were:

Thomas P. Tighe, Interim Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

J. William W. Harsch, Town Solicitor

COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Schnack that the Consent Agenda be accepted as presented.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) June 27, 2005 regular meeting 

b) June 27, 2005 executive session  

2) Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a) Zoning Board of Review (05/05/2005, 05/24/2005)

b) Jamestown Housing Authority (06/08/2005, 06/14/2005)

c) Planning Commission (05/18/2005)

4)
CRMC July 2005 Calendar

5)
RI House of Representative re: Resolution to oppose the development of state open space land in Big River Management Area

6) Certificate of Appreciation to the Jamestown Town Council

7) Abatements/Addenda of Taxes 

EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

Councilor DiGiando announced that there would be an executive session meeting later in the evening pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) to discuss collective bargaining and RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) to discuss proposed acquisition of real estate.

1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) Collective Bargaining 
2)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) Real Estate Acquisition 

Councilor DiGiando requested that Licenses and Permits be moved up on the agenda.

Licenses and Permits

1)
One Day Peddler License Application:

Application of the Girl Scouts of RI (Troop 347) operate a snack bar on July 22nd – 24th at Mackerel Cove Beach from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.; applicant requests to waive the $15.00 application fee and insurance certificate is attached
Girl Scout leader Pamela Storey requested permission from the Council to locate a stand at Mackerel Cove Beach in front of the bathroom facilities.  The money raised at this sale will be donated to the Heifer International program, an organization that donates live-stock to countries in need of agricultural assistance.  

It was moved by Councilor Schnack, seconded by Councilor Kelly to approve the One-Day Peddler License for Girl Scout Troop 347 to operate a snack bar on July 22nd – July 24th at Mackerel Cove Beach from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. and to waive the fee.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1)
Town Administrator report (the following items are action items from the Town Administrator’s report requiring Council consideration)

5.  Proposed amendment re: open burning (recommends referring to the Town

     Administrator, Town Solicitor and Fire Chief)

Arthur Christman, Assistant State Deputy Fire Marshal, requested that the Council consider the proposed amendment to the Jamestown Code of Ordinance relating to Section 58-92, entitled “Setting Fires”.  
It was the consensus of the Council to refer the proposed ordinance amendment to the Town Administrator, Town Solicitor and Fire Chief to review and to further discuss it at the July 25, 2005 Town Council meeting.
7. 2005 Paving and Road Oil and Sealing (if favorable, vote to adopt)

Public Works Director Steven Goslee informed the Council that the request for approval of the 2005 paving, road oil and sealing list is on the Council agenda in order to give the public a chance for comments prior to Council approval.  In answer to Council questions, Mr. Goslee noted that the project list has already been budgeted for.
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to instruct the Public Works Director to proceed with the paving, road oiling and chip sealing as outlined in his report.  It was so voted with three in favor and none opposed.
10. Aquidneck Island Planning Commission re:  study on the impact to the Narragansett Bay by LNG tankers

It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Administrator be instructed to invite a representative from the Aquidneck Planning Commission to attend a Council meeting to discuss the impact on the Narragansett Bay by the use of LNG tankers.
Additional items discussed by the Council are as follows:
Fireworks

The Town Administrator informed the Council that the fireworks display is being rescheduled to August 13, 2005.  The location may be changed from Fort Wetherill to Mackerel Cove.  The Town Administrator will report back to the Council with further information.

Proposed Ordinance Pertaining to Road and Right-of-Way Alterations

The Public Works Director stated that there is a need for an ordinance in order to assist the Town in working with the owners of properties abutting rights-of-way.

It was the consensus of the Council that the proposed ordinance pertaining to road and right-of-way alterations be submitted to the Town Solicitor for review and comment and to submit it for the July 25, 2005 Council agenda.

PUBLIC HEARING
 - Board of Water and Sewer Commission

1) Board of Water and Sewer Commission re: consideration a draft of the municipal conservation measures for the summer of 2005

Councilor DiGiando opened the public hearing at 7:20 p.m.

The Public Works Director reported that presently the reservoir is six inches below the spillway; however, when considering the relaxing of measures, we must also consider how quickly we can treat the water.    Mr. Goslee noted that also included in the conservation measures is a provision requiring any boats on moorings to use the last digit in the registration when determining the odd/even rule.  
In the determination as to the suitability of instituting the proposed relaxation of the rules and regulations for municipal water usage, Mr. Goslee answered several questions from the Council.
Councilor DiGiando invited public comment:
Jill Anderson, West Reach Drive, stated that the odd/even rule for boat washing is burdensome and almost unenforceable.  Ms. Anderson suggested that the boat washing could be done on odd numbered days as the marina address is an odd number.
William Munger, Cole Street, stated that there is nothing in the rules and regulations that ties the level down from the spillway to the calendar.  Additionally, Mr. Munger requested that the Council consider holding a workshop in the fall on the proposed expenditures to fix the municipal water system.  
Arthur Christman, Windsor Street, suggested putting a potable dye in the reservoir water to see how the water is distributed throughout the island.  This would show that the entire island is affected by the usage of water in the reservoir.
Councilor DiGiando closed public comment at 7:30 p.m.

It was moved by Councilor Schnack, seconded by Councilor Kelly to adopt the recommended water conservation measures, effective August 1, 2005.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.  The municipal water conservation measures for the summer of 2005, effective August 1, 2005 was adopted as follows:
MUNICIPAL WATER CONSERVATION MEASURES FOR SUMMER 2005

No lawn irrigation from June l6 through October 31.

No boat washing, housing washing, car washing for the month of July.

Effective August l: if the reservoir is less than eighteen inches below the spillway, boat washing, house washing, and car washing will be allowed on weekdays as follows. Properties with a legal address with an even number may wash cars, boats, and houses on even days of the month. Properties with a legal address with an odd number may wash cars, boats, and houses on odd days of the month. No boat, car or house washing will be allowed on weekends or Monday holidays.

When the height of the reservoir drops below eighteen inches no customer shall use water furnished by the municipal system for house, boat or car washing.

When the height of the reservoir is from eighteen inches to forty‑eight inches below the spillway, no customer shall use water furnished by the municipal water system for the irrigation of vegetables or flowers for more than fifteen minutes per day as follows. Properties with a legal address with an even number may irrigate flower and vegetable gardens on even days of the month. Properties with an odd legal address may irrigate flower and vegetable gardens on odd days of the month. No watering will be allowed on Saturdays and Sundays.

When the height of the reservoir is forty‑eight inches to sixty inches below the top of the spillway no customer shall use water furnished by the municipal water system for outdoor use.

When the height of the reservoir is more than sixty inches below the top of the spillway no commercial customer shall wash any vehicle using water furnished by the municipal system.
____________________________________________
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None

COMMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1) Letter from William S. Munger, CMS, re: Home for vessel “Beavertail”

It was moved by Councilor Schnack, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from William Munger.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
2) Letter from Andrew S. Caslowitz re: Notice of Claim of Mary Carr

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Schnack to accept the letter as communication from Andrew S. Caslowitz and refer it to the Town Solicitor.  So voted, with four in favor and none opposed.
3) Letter from Sanford J. Resnick re: Assessor’s plat 16 lot 248

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to accept the letter from Sanford J. Resnick.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to refer the letter from Sanford J. Resnick to the Town Administrator.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed. 
4) Letter from Donna Perry re: Town’s policy on personal property burning

It was moved by Councilor Schnack, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from Donna Perry.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
5) Letter from Raymond Iannetta & Norma Willis re: Town landfill and Town Barn (12 exhibits attached)

It was moved by Councilor Schnack, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the letter from Raymond Iannetta and Norma Willis.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
6) Letter from Mark Baker re: request for traffic signs on High Street and Racquet Road

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to accept the letter from Mark Baker and to refer it to the Town Administrator.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) One Day Peddler License Application:

a) Application of the Girl Scouts of RI (Troop 347) operate a snack bar on July 22nd – 24th at Mackerel Cove Beach from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.; applicant requests to waive the $15.00 application fee and insurance certificate is attached

Previously discussed.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 

a) Representative Bruce Long re: Legislative Update

Representative Long was not present.
2) Non-scheduled request to address

Carol Nelson-Lee, Buoy Street, commented that she was pleased that the sand was swept off North Road.
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS


1)
Planning Commission



a)
Letter of resignation from William A. Kelly

It was moved by Councilor Schnack, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to accept the letter of resignation from William A. Kelly.  So voted with three in favor and none opposed.
b) One (1) vacancy exists on the Planning Commission, if favorable order advertising

It was the consensus of the Council to instruct the Town Clerk to advertise the vacancy on the Planning Commission.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS


1)
Policy for non-profit one-day license applications 



a)
Report from Town Solicitor

The Town Solicitor reported that the proposed policy for non-profit, one-day license applications is for an entity that does not have any Town debt.  This policy would allow for an officer or member to apply for a one-day license without any factor of personal obligation or delinquency being considered.
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Schnack to adopt the policy for issuance of one-day licenses to non-profit organizations as presented.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.

2) Farm Acquisition Program Liaison appointment

Council members discussed the interviews with Jack Hubbard, Anne Garnett and Jerry McIntyre and their individual and unique qualifications for being involved with the Farm Acquisition Program.  It was the consensus of the Council that they would like to establish a Farm Acquisition Committee to assist in the process to preserve and protect the farms on Jamestown.  
The Town Solicitor informed the Council that a substantial part of the money used to purchase the development rights to these properties will come from the Town of Jamestown; with that in mind, Mr. Harsch encouraged the Council to take advantage of the varied talents of these three individuals.

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Schnack to appoint the following individuals to the newly formed Farm Acquisition Committee; Anne Garnett, Jerry McIntyre and Jack Hubbard as lead member, to act as liaison to the Town Council, farm owners and the Farm Acquisition Program through RIDEM.  So voted, with three in favor and none opposed.
NEW BUSINESS

1)
Letter from Arthur Christman, Deputy Fire Marshal re: Proposed addition to the Jamestown Code of Ordinance 

Previously addressed.
2)
Town Administrator Search Committee


a)
Report from Town Clerk; if favorable, vote to:



i)
Reinstate former committee members per Town Clerk’s memo

ii)
Appoint a Department Head representative

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Schnack to reinstate the Town Administrator Search Committee with the following committee members:
· Fred Pease
· Robert W. Sutton, Jr.

· Peter A. Shocket
· Lenore A. DeLucia

· J. Robert Dolan

· Ellicott Wright

· Gary A. Girard

· Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk as Staff Liaison (non-voting)
· Jeffrey Hunter, Personnel Board Chair (ex-officio and non-voting)
It was so voted, with three in favor and none opposed.

Councilor Szepatowski arrived at 7:55 p.m.

3) Noise Ordinance

It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Clerk provide the Council with the minutes of the last hearing for the Noise Ordinance and to continue this matter to the July 25, 2005 Town Council meeting.  It was also requested that Carolyn Mannis attend the July 25th meeting to answer any questions that the Council may have regarding the proposed ordinance.
4) Liquefied Natural Gas “LNG” legal fund

Councilor DiGiando stated that the Attorney General had appeared before the Council to  request assistance with legal funding to oppose the LNG siting in Providence and Fall River.  
The Town Solicitor stated that Governor Carcieri has requested to come before the Council to discuss his concern about the dangers of transporting large quantities of LNG through the Narragansett Bay as well as any plans Governor Carcieri may have to oppose the present plans.
Councilor DiGiando noted that there are legal funds remaining from the Quonset Davisville Container Port controversy that could be used for a legal opposition to the LNG siting.  
There was Council discussion with Councilor Szepatowski expressing concerns regarding any Jamestown funds being used for a state related issue. 
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Schnack to invite Governor Carcieri and representatives from Fall River for a limited presentation. So voted with four in favor and none opposed.  

5) RI Statewide Planning Program

a) Project notification and review system HUD-05-13 (Conanicut Housing Corp., 8 units adjacent to Pemberton Apartments and Pemberton Place); response date July 13, 2005 with a ten-day extension request from Town Clerk to July 23, 2005

The Town Administrator informed the Council that he had forwarded the notification to the Town Planner for her response.  It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to approve of the eight (8) unit project and instruct the Town Planner to respond to the RI Statewide Planning Council.  So voted, with four votes in favor and none opposed.
6) Establishment of a Local Traffic Commission (per Town Administrator)

7)
Formally discharge the Parking Committee (per Town Administrator)

The Town Administrator requested that the Council discharge the Parking Committee and establish a Local Traffic Commission.  In the past, the Parking Committee was responsible for any concerns relating to parking; however, it has now become necessary to address a broader spectrum of issues.   The Traffic Commission would be responsible for reviewing and addressing issues relating to all matters pertaining to traffic, including but not limited to, stop signs, speeding, parking and other related issues.  The Town Administrator suggested that the Council consider the following membership for the Local Traffic Commission:
· Chief of Police

· Planning Commission member

· Harbor Management Commission member

· Jamestown Shores Association member

· Chamber of Commerce member

· (2) members of the general public appointed by the Council

· Council Liaison (non-voting)

· Town Planner (ex-officio, non-voting)

The Town Administrator noted that Sterling Graham has been a member on the Parking Committee and would be willing to serve on the Traffic Commission.  

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to restructure the Parking Committee into the Local Traffic Commission, composed of the members as presented by the Town Administrator, to include Sterling Graham.  So voted, with four in favor and none opposed.

8)
Property Tax Exemption for Totally Disabled

a) Proposed ordinance and ballot question

There being no interpreter present, it was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to continue the property tax exemption for the totally disabled to the July 25, 2005 Town Council meeting.  So voted, with four in favor and none opposed.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to enter into executive session at 8:25 p.m., pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) to discuss collective bargaining and pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) to discuss the acquisition of real estate.  It was voted, Councilor Kelly, aye; Councilor Schnack, aye; Councilor Szepatowski, aye; Councilor DiGiando, aye.
Upon the Council’s return at 9:00 p.m. to the regular meeting, it was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to seal the minutes to the public.  It was voted, Councilor Kelly, aye; Councilor Schnack, aye; Councilor Szepatowski, aye; Councilor DiGiando, aye.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to authorize the Town Administrator to have a title search of the particular property identified by the Water Resource Protection Committee as discussed in executive session.  It was voted, four in favor and none opposed.

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Kelly to instruct the Town Administrator to follow up on actions as discussed in executive session relating to land acquisition.  It was voted, four in favor and none opposed.
There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Schnack to adjourn the meeting at 9:12 p.m.  It was voted, four in favor and none opposed.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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